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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the collective bargaining agreement and memorandum of agreement negotiated by and between King County and International Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers (IFPTE), Local 17 (Transit Chiefs, Metro Transit Division) representing employees in the department of transportation; and establishing the effective date of said agreements.

SUMMARY

The proposed ordinance would approve a new three-year collective bargaining agreement (CBA) with the IFPTE, Local 17 working in the Department of Transportation. The CBA runs from September 1, 2008 through August 31, 2011. The bargaining unit has approximately 110 employees.
The Bargaining Unit at a Glance 

As noted in the transmittal letter:  “Transit Chiefs are responsible for the direct supervision of front line Transit Division staff, including transit operators, mechanics and servicing personnel, facilities maintenance staff and other administrative support functions such as customer services.  They are currently being hired to supervise Light Rail staff.”  
The current agreement expired on August 31, 2008. A tentative agreement was reached on August 8th of this year and was ratified on October 10th.
Consistency with Labor Policies 

The proposed CBA appears consistent with the County’s adopted labor policies.
Performance Evaluations 
Bargaining unit employees receive regular performance appraisals.
Interest (Binding) Arbitration
The unit is eligible for interest arbitration and the process is set forth in the CBA.
New CBA Provisions 

A new provision addresses the situation where employees’ vacations are cancelled due to emergency circumstances.
Eliminated CBA Provisions 

A $350 premium for vehicle maintenance employees who work evening or night shifts has been eliminated.
Language regarding performance improvement plans (for situations when a supervisor believes an employee’s performance is unsatisfactory) has been removed from the contract at the mutual suggestion of the parties.  The parties removed these provisions to eliminate confusion about whether problems with employees are disciplinary or performance-related.

In addition, the parties have satisfied reopener language from the prior contract to form a salary committee and to discuss vacation cashout – accordingly, these provisions have been removed from this contract. Wendy, I’d remove this paragraph, it is a non-event. 
Memorandum of Agreement 

The parties have agreed through a Memorandum of Agreement to continue an open dialogue and negotiate changes, if necessary, related to the opening of the Link Light Rail line.
Ongoing Contract Provisions 
Cost of Living Adjustments (COLA) – For 2009, 2010 and 2011, the contract provides for the standard COLA of 90 percent of the CPI-W, September to September.  There is a floor of two percent as a minimum increase and a ceiling of six percent maximum wage increase.
Fiscal Note – The cost to implement the CBA for 2009 is estimated at $909,468.  Costs for 2010 and 2011 are estimated at approximately $544,044 and $478,265 respectively.  
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